MONTACHUSETT REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES
AUGUST 27, 2013
1. 
INTRODUCTIONS 

V. Koivumaki called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
A list of those members present and absent can be found on the last page of this document.

2.
APPROVAL OF THE JULY 30, 2013 MEETING MINUTES 

G. Corbosiero moved to approve the July 30, 2013 minutes with the following corrections: John Telepciak marked as absent, Vyto Andreluinas marked as present.  The motion was seconded and passed with V. Koivumaki abstaining.
3.
TREASURER’S REPORT 

J. Meehan read the June 2013 cash schedule.  Balance after last warrant $60,440.76; Total Receipts this month $222,517.57; Total cash on hand before this warrant $282,958.33; Less: amount of this warrant $202,756.47; balance after this warrant $85,270.74.

G. Corbosiero moved to accept the June cash schedule as read subject to audit and to be placed on file.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  
4.
REGIONAL REVIEW OF ENVIRONMENTAL NOTIFICATION FORM (ENF) FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES: LIVE! CASINO, JUNGLE ROAD, LEOMINSTER  
G. Eaton summarized the following:

According to the proponent, the following issues are relevant to the proposed development of a slots-only-casino on Jungle Road, Leominster:

1. The proposed development is a “Category 2”, all slots casino with a limit of 1,250 slot machines (set by statute)

2. The project will produce 600 full time construction jobs and 500 full-time equivalent casino jobs

3. Casino jobs will average $40,000 per year

4. The Casino jobs include gaming, information technology (IT) support, executive and administration, and food service

5. The development cost $200,000,000 

6. The proponent will pay a $25,000,000 gaming license to the Commonwealth

7. $3.8 million is the estimated revenue to the City of Leominster (“host community”) “host community fees” and taxes as per the Host Community Impact

8. Traffic study Is being prepared 

a. Interstate 190 and State Route 117 are now at 30-35% of capacity

b. At build-out Casino road capacity reaches up to 50%

c. All development, at build out, of the slots-casino and all other commercial areas in the Jungle Road vicinity will utilize up to 75% of the roads’ capacity

9. There will be an estimated 8,100 cars per day “in-and-out” of the facility

10. After 7PM at night traffic picks up

11. The building will be smaller than the Wal Mart building located on Jungle Road and the new development will generate less traffic than the existing Wal Mart

12. 2 million visitors per year are anticipated

13. The market area is anticipated to be those households within a 40 minute travel time after the three, large casinos in MA open in eastern, south-central and western Massachusetts

Comprehensive Planning Department Comments and Review
The project appears to be consistent with the basic principles and goals of primary MRPC policy documents. The April 2011 Montachusett Regional Strategic Framework Plan includes documentation of Leominster’s EO 418 Community Development Plan.  As a goal for the development of Economic Development Priority Areas, the Plan identifies “Development and redevelopment in commercial and industrial zones” as a priority. The 2012 MRPC Community Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) report quotes the goals and objectives of the 2009 MRCEDS, which include:

· Work towards full employment opportunities for area residents that will provide incomes sufficient to sustain families.

· Encourage the development of and help to promote tourism in the region.

· Promote the diversification of jobs in the region into areas of growth and stability.
It is noted that Section 6.0 of the ENF includes a discussion of Consistency with Planning Documents which includes a review of the Leominster EO 418 Community Development Plan and the Montachusett Regional Strategic Framework Plan (April 2011).  With regard to the EO 418 Plan, the ENF notes that the project is consistent with two priorities of the plan, including redevelopment in commercial and industrial zones, and redevelopment of vacant and underutilized industrial buildings.  In addition, the project site on Jungle Road is generally identified as a potential business location within the Industrial Zone, although the specific site is not described.  With regard to the Montachusett Regional Strategic Framework Plan, the ENF notes that the plan reiterates the economic development priorities of the EO 418 Plan but does not identify the project site or the surrounding area on Jungle Road as a local or regional priority for housing or preservation.

Relevant to housing impacts, as indicated above, the document does not clearly indicate the anticipated number of employees, local hires or incoming households. The effects of the housing downturn have been especially persistent, sustained and penetrating in the Montachusett region. Mass Housing Partnership and the Warren Group report there are more than 1,000 foreclosed properties in the region. There are 356 foreclosed homes in Fitchburg and 201 foreclosed homes in Leominster. These units are removed from the market and unavailable as housing for long periods of time.  Foreclosed properties are only gradually being returned to the market. Former owners who stay in the area frequently find housing by doubling up with friends or family and there is anecdotal evidence that some household members are splitting up to obtain housing. There is also some anecdotal evidence that developers are beginning to test the waters for returning to the housing market for new construction (surveyors are in the field, more land for sale signs appearing, etc.) but not for existing foreclosed or distressed properties. Should development take place the proponent, the host community and the “surrounding communities” should use this new job generating facility as an opportunity to connect employees with available homes reversing recent disinvestment and stimulating reinvestment in neighborhoods throughout the Montachusett Region thus stabilizing neighborhoods.

Impacts upon all, municipal services should be addressed by the proponent.

Transportation Department Comments and Review
1. The study area should include numerous intersections in both Leominster and Lancaster that have the potential to be impacted by the development.  Intersections that should be reviewed and considered include:

· Rt 117/Rt 12 in Leominster

· Rt 117/Viscoloid Ave in Leominster

· Rt 117/Willard St in Leominster 

· Rt 117/Lowes in Leominster

· Rt 117/Transfer Station Road in Leominster

· Rt 117/Jungle Road in Leominster

· Rt 117/I-190 SB On & Off Ramp in Leominster 

· Rt 117/I-190 NB On & Off Ramp in Lancaster

· Rt 117/N. Main St in Lancaster

· Rt 117/Rt 70 N (Lunenburg Rd) in Lancaster

· Rt 117/Rt 70 S (Main St) in Lancaster

· Rt 117/Harvard Rd in Lancaster

· Rt 117/Rt 110 in Bolton

· Rt 117/I-495 in Bolton

· Jungle Rd/Old Mill Rd in Leominster

· Willard St/Old Mill Rd/Beth Ave in Leominster

· Rt 12/Willard St in Leominster

· Rt 12/Beth Ave/Grant St in Leominster

· Vicoloid Ave/Johnson St in Leominster

· Johnson St/Mechanic St in Leominster

· Mechanic St/Commercial Rd/Leominster Connector in Leominster

· Leominster Connector/Nashua St in Leominster

2. The intersections listed above are located along other potential routes to the development that should be considered for review and analysis. The ENF states that traffic will use Route 117 east and west of the site as well as I-190 north and south. However, the following roads/routes do provide alternative connections to Route 117 and could likely see increases in traffic. These routes are as follows:

· To the East:

· Rt 117 to I-495: truck and chartered bus traffic

· Rt 117 to Rt 110: access to the north to Rt 2 in Harvard

· Rt 117 to Rt 70 S (Main St)


· Rt 117 to Rt 70 N (Lunenburg Rd): access to the north to Rt 2

· To the West

· Rt 117 to Willard St to Rt 12

· Rt 117 to Viscoloid Ave to Johnson St to Mechanic St to the Mall at Whitney Field and Rt 2

· Rt 117 to Rt 12 to Mechanic St to Rt 2

· Rt 117 to Rt 12 to the north to NH

· Rt 117 to Rt 13 to the north to NH

3. The safety conditions within the study area should be investigated thoroughly. With a nearly 50% (7,700 new vehicles) estimated increase in ADT on Route 117 for this proposed project, an increase in the number and severity of crashes may occur on Route 117 and on the roadways listed above.  Based on a review of MassDOT crash data over a 3-year period from 2008-2010 there are at least three high crash locations on the major streets that would be used to access Route 117 and one on Route 117. A comprehensive safety study based on the most recent 3-year period and on crash reports obtained locally should be completed that will reveal the existing crash experience of these roadways.  The study would reveal any additional safety improvements that need to be implemented and the MassDOT crash data needs to be verified and updated.

4. Impacts along State Route 2 both east and west of and within a 45 minute “drive time” for patrons of the establishment (as stated by the proponent in a phone conversation between proponent and MRPC staff on Friday, August 23, 2013) should be addressed by the proponent through the ENF process. The 45 minute “drive time” to Jungle Road along State Route 2 extends from Orange to Concord (see map, below). Interchange improvements and safety issues should be addressed by the traffic engineer for the proponent.

5. Although the project will not meet or exceed review thresholds related to air quality the nearly 50% increase in ADT has the potential of substantially increasing the length of vehicle queues thus increasing vehicular delay and engine idle time on the Route 117 intersections.  Traffic flow improvements should be studied and implemented to compensate for the additional traffic at these intersections.

6. Future build out conditions for the impact study should include potential development at the Lowes site as well as the property across from Lowes that would be accessed through the existing traffic signal.

7. Route 117 provides direct access to the east to I-495 in Bolton.  This would seem to be a prime access route for traffic from the southeastern part of the state.  Bus services, both regular and chartered, as well as trucks seeking to access the development are also likely to utilize this connection.  These impacts need to be reviewed and addressed.

8. Bus and shuttle service connections from the North Leominster Commuter Rail Station will impact intersections and road conditions on the routes used to reach the site.  These routes should be examined and identified.

9. Pedestrian and bicycle connections are mentioned for Jungle Road as part of the development.  However, no facilities currently exist on Route 117 for bikes and pedestrians.  Improvements and facilities are needed to make bike and pedestrian access viable.

10. If special events, i.e. concerts, etc., are planned at the site, special planning should be conducted to address potential impacts.

11. The MRPC is currently conducting a corridor profile for Route 117 in Lancaster. Potential improvements to identified issues will be recommended.  Coordination with the town of Lancaster should be conducted as part of the overall mitigation process.

Transit Department Comments and Review

The uses of alternative modes of travel are mentioned for the facility. MRPC encourages the proponent to work with the Montachusett Regional Transit Authority (MART) to extend bus services to the facility entrance to provide employment opportunities to the economically disadvantaged population and to facilitate an alternative mode of travel to the patrons to relieve potential traffic congestion or any adverse impacts from local roads and intersections. Both MART and the MBTA should work with the proponent to address scheduling issues as they relate to providing transit services to employees and patrons.

Summary
The proponent should work with all “surrounding communities” as deemed as such by the Massachusetts Gaming Commission (as per the Code of Massachusetts Regulations [CMR] Section 205 Massachusetts Gaming Commission, subsection 125.00 Surrounding Communities) and mitigate any and all adverse impacts that will be identified under the Massachusetts Environmental Notification Form and local permitting processes.
It was the consensus of the Commission to take no action at this time.

5.
ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 
5.1
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR ANNOUNCEMENTS – Summer update to Follow via Email to Commissioners

G. Eaton mentioned that Sam Lawton is the newest staff member of the MRPC, he was hired as a Principal Planner to replace Eric Smith.  Mr. Lawton has over 35 years of planning experience.
G. Eaton also mentioned that Tammy Haney was hired as the Program Assistant in June 2013.  She has a number of years of experience in public service.

6.
MRPC WEBSITE UPDATES 
G. Eaton gave a brief presentation on the new MRPC website.  Mr. Eaton highlighted the new features available and the different department pages and the information they contained.  The commissioners were informed of the operating capacity of the website, this tool will be used to post meeting agendas, minutes and all other information pertaining to the MRPC.
7.
MINDMAPPER AND ESRI BUSINESS ANALYST ONLINE PRESENTATION SOFTWARE DEMONSTRATION 

G. Eaton gave a presentation on the MindMapper Software that was purchased by the MRPC for use at meetings and events.  This software offers a more interactive way to give a presentation, and solicit group responses.  Mr. Eaton demonstrated MindMapper’s capacity for the commissioners.
8.
STATUS REPORTS 

8.1
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND HOUSING  

8.1.1
FY11 CDBG Program

Phillipston (lead community) with Royalston

Housing Rehabilitation Program.  Ten rehab projects are complete.  Two rehab projects are underway.  We signed contracts for three rehab projects, one of which is underway and two are scheduled to begin work.  Three well projects are complete.  Three septic projects are in design and permitting.  Seven applications are in process.  Currently, there are ten owners on the waiting list, which, together with cases completed or underway, will more than use the balance of funds.

Phillipston and Royalston Town Hall Accessibility Design.

Phillipston and Royalston.  HL+S completed full design plans, specifications and a cost estimate for the approved design option. This project is complete.

Phillipston and Royalston Affordable Housing Plans.

Phillipston and Royalston.  The Phillipston Planning Board has approved the final plan document.  We are waiting for the Selectboard and the Royalston Selectboard and Planning Board to approve the final plan after which it will be submitted to DHCD for review and approval.  A joint workshop on MGL Chapter 40B is scheduled for Saturday, September 14, 2013.

Townsend

One project is complete.  A second project started.  Work was suspended because the homeowner has asked for additional changes in the approved scope of work.

Clinton

Three cases (five units) are complete.  Two projects, consisting of two two-family properties, are nearing completion.  The program will exceed the activity goal of seven units and use the balance of available funds.  Additional applicants will be placed on the town’s waiting list.

8.1.2
FY12 CDBG Program

Phillipston (lead community) with Royalston

Housing Rehabilitation Program. We will use FY11 funds until they are fully committed before using the FY12 funds.  We have begun entering new housing rehab applicants in this grant year.

Infrastructure projects.

Blossom and Park Streets, Royalston. Paving was completed the week of August 19.  We are waiting final invoicing.

Brooks Village Road, Phillipston. We conducted a pre-construction meeting on August 22.  Work is schedule to begin after the Labor Day holiday weekend and be completed before the end of September.

8.1.3
Distressed Property Identification and Revitalization (DPIR) Grant Program 

Massachusetts Attorney General Martha Coakley has awarded five Montachusett communities a grant to address foreclosed and distressed properties.  Ashburnham, Athol, Fitchburg, Leominster and Winchendon will share the $125,000 Distressed Properties Identification and Revitalization grant award.  Community Development staff prepared the application and will administer the grant.  Ashburnham will act as lead community.

8.2
COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING

8.2.1
Federal Economic Development Administration (EDA)

MRPC staff is working on the various elements of the EDA funded Siting of Renewable Energy Facilities project and with both the Townsend Planning Board to draft a wind energy conversion system bylaw and the Town of Royalston to draft a solar bylaw. A Montachusett Energy Advisory Committee meeting is scheduled to be held on Friday, September 20th where MRPC staff will present information on hydro power in the Montachusett and Northern Middlesex County. Also, since MRPC staff has taken the project lead on wind energy, MRPC staff will make a presentation in September to the Greater Lowell Energy Advisory Committee on the potential of wind energy in the Montachusett and Northern Middlesex Region.  
8.2.2
Department of Environmental Protection (DEP), promoting Low Impact Development (LID) in the Millers River Watershed

MRPC staff continues to work with the Towns of Athol and Hubbardston on draft low impact development regulations. 
8.2.3
Hazard Mitigation Plan Update Project 

MRPC Staff continues our work towards updating the Local Hazard Mitigation Plans for our 22 communities. Most of the initial work has been focusing on updating each community’s existing identified hazards and hazards assessment from the initial Hazard Mitigation Plans. At this time work needs to be completed with the towns of Clinton, Hubbardston and Shirley. Therefore at this time, MRPC Staff is working towards the development of updated Mitigation Actions with all of our communities and a second meeting has been scheduled with Westminster on Thursday, September 12th at Westminster Town Hall to update goals, objectives and mitigation strategies. 

8.2.4
Federal Housing and Urban Development (HUD) Community Challenge Grant 

Wachusett Corridor Smart Growth Analysis project (Fitchburg, Leominster, and Westminster). MRPC staff continues to work on project elements. MRPC staff provided a tour for representatives of HUD (Boston and Washington D.C. offices) of the Wachusett Corridor project area on Monday, August 19th. 

8.2.5
Templeton Master Plan

MRPC staff continues to work on the Services and Facilities Element of the Templeton Master Plan. 

8.2.6
Lunenburg Master Plan
On September 23rd, MRPC staff is scheduled to present information to the Planning Board on the Economic Development Element of the Master Plan as it relates to the downtown area and the potential for a Village District Bylaw. 

8.2.7
Fitchburg – ArtistLink

MRPC is assisting the City of Fitchburg on a portion of its ArtistLink Grant Project.  The overall Project seeks to foster additional artist live/work space within Downtown Fitchburg, including the B.F. Brown School.   MRPC’s role is to provide assistance related to development of zoning reform to encourage artist space development and help determining the feasibility of artist space for vacant properties.  There are no new actions to report on over the past month. 
8.2.8
Fitchburg – Capacity Building for Local Policy

MRPC has received $25,000 in funding from the Massachusetts Department of Public Health (MDPH) to assist the City of Fitchburg and the Montachusett Opportunity Council, Inc. (MOC) on development of policy initiatives related to improvement of vacant lots within the City of Fitchburg.  Health considerations associated with vacant lots was an issue identified in the Draft Health Equity-related Planning and Zoning Study. MRPC staff has been working on the draft plan and will be presenting findings and draft recommendations to the Vacant Lot Working Group on August 22nd. 

8.2.9
District Local Technical Assistance 
1. Shirley: Develop a Gateway Plan for the Lancaster Road Priority Development Area and provide Zoning Bylaw Assistance (Lancaster Road) that would encourage and support economic development opportunities.  MRPC staff will be meeting/ presenting to the Shirley Economic Development Committee and landowners on Tuesday August 27th with the intention of seeking input on the project from landowners.  

2. Lunenburg: Investigating/researching and working to adopt a mixed use Village District Bylaw in the Downtown area that could promote economic development while retaining small town community character. A meeting was held with the Lunenburg Planning Director on August 14th to discuss next steps to be taken as part of this project – MRPC staff is scheduled to present information to the Planning Board on existing conditions and the downtown area and the potential for a Village District Bylaw. 

3. Ashby: Ashby Infrastructure for Economic Development Program: Public Sewer Implementation Strategy, Public Water Feasibility Study and Infrastructure Priority Assessment. MRPC staff is in the process of procuring an engineer for the town. 

4. Athol:  Creation of a joint fire district between the towns of Athol and Orange. A meeting was held with the Athol and Orange Fire Departments and the Franklin Regional Council of Governments on August 5th to provide a status report and determine next steps that need to be taken. 

5. Ashby: Development Impact Study. MRPC GIS staff has just recently initiated work on this project. 

6. Royalston: Zoning Bylaw wherein it is desired to adopt certain provisions involving as-of-right siting of solar energy facilities. A meeting with local officials to review a draft bylaw was held on July 19th where input was received – another meeting will be held on August 23rd to discuss revisions that were made to the draft bylaw. 

7. Shirley: Town-Wide Analysis of Environmental and Development Characteristics of Land by Zoning District. Work is scheduled and has been initiated in August.  

8. Lancaster: Housing Production Plan. Work on this project has been initiated and a meeting has been scheduled with the Lancaster Planning Board on August 26th so that MRPC staff and the Lancaster Planning Director can introduce the project. 

9. Lancaster: Examine the creation of village zoning districts in Central and South Lancaster. A meeting with the Lancaster Planning Director was held on August 12th to visit the sites, determine if a village zoning district might make sense, and discuss next steps to be taken. 

8.2.10
REQUEST FOR STAFF ATTENDANCE AT THE HUD SMART GROWTH CHALLENGE GRANT CONVENING SESSION

The Executive Director respectfully requests authorization for two MRPC planning staff members to attend the HUD Sustainable Communities Convening and Training Session from December 4-6, 2013 in Washington, D.C.   Attendance at this conference is mandatory; the cost is included in the grant award. 
The total budget for travel (air fare), lodging, meals and metro/taxi service for Washington D.C. is anticipated to be $2,500 for two MRPC employees.

G. Corbosiero moved that that the Montachusett Regional Planning Commission authorizes the attendance of a its Executive Director and Planning and Development Director to attend the Sustainable Communities New Grant convening and Training Session from December 4-6, 2013 in Washington, D.C. for a sum of money not to exceed $2,500 (for both staff).  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously. The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
8.2.11
REQUEST FOR STAFF ATTENDANCE AT THE SOUTHERN NEW ENGLAND APA (SNEAPA) CONFERENCE

The Executive Director respectfully requests authorization for three MRPC planning staff members to attend the Southern New England APA (SNEAPA) Conference from October 17-18, 2013 in Worcester, MA. 
The total budget for travel and registration is anticipated to be $1,000 for three MRPC employees.

J. Meehan moved that that the Montachusett Regional Planning Commission authorizes three MRPC planning staff members to attend the Southern New England APA (SNEAPA) Conference from October 17-18, 2013 in Worcester, MA with a total budget for travel and registration not to exceed $1,000. The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
8.3
GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION SYSTEMS (GIS)

8.3.1
MRMapper
MRMapper is currently in BETA version 2.3.  We are currently running ArcGIS Server 10.1 and Adobe Flex 3.1.  Several tools have been upgraded or added and all internet communications/connections with MRMapper are secured and encrypted by GeoTrust Inc.

Currently the MRPC is working with several of our communities to create several internal, secure and public-facing websites.  We have recently added a Historic Orthophoto, Census 2010 Tract & Block Groups, Census 2010 Environmental Justice, High Crash Locations and Top Lane Departure Crash Locations applications to the site.

We are continuously working on adding additional applications and functionality to the site.

8.3.2
Central Mass Evacuation Plan – Phase IB

Phase IB is primarily working with the region’s communities to develop the evacuation zones and routes and will also address and fill in the gaps as identified in the Phase I project.  This project is mainly divided into three major steps: (1) Identify/convene key stakeholders and complete three Stakeholder Group meetings, (2) Development of Evacuation Zones, Routes and Traffic Control Points data and (3) Creation of the Central Massachusetts Evacuation Toolkit Database.

In conjunction with the Hazard Mitigation Plan Five-Year Update Project we are in the process of conducting Community Critical Facility data review and Evacuation Route data collection sessions.  The majority of sessions has been completed and will continue in the next few months.  It is anticipated that an extension will be given by the Central Region Homeland Security council in order to complete this project.  This project will be ongoing for the next few months.

8.3.3
Hazard Mitigation Plan Five-Year Update Project 

The MRPC has begun working on Hazard Mitigation Plan Five-Year updates for all of the MRPC Communities, including Devens.  The GIS Department will be working directly with the planners and local officials to update all relevant data for the project.  21 of 23 Local Hazards meetings have been completed to date.  In conjunction with the Worcester County Evacuation Plan, we are also currently working on updating Critical Facility data for the region.  18 of the 23 Critical Facility Data meetings have been completed (all Worcester County Communities) to date and the remainder (Middlesex County Communities) will be completed in the next few months.  This project will be ongoing for the next several months.

8.3.4
Westminster Master Plan Update Mapping

The MRPC has begun working on assisting the Town of Westminster with a series of maps that will be included in their Master Plan update.  The mapping will be completed over the course of the next two fiscal years and will include a total of 10 maps as well as GIS Technical Assistance & Set-Up for the Town Planners’ office to be able to utilize the maps and data.  Currently the Cell Tower Overlay, Infrastructure and Economic Development, Protected Lands, Road Status, Fisheries & Wildlife, Regional Context, Soils & Geologic Features and Water Resources maps have been completed.  The remaining five maps will be completed in the next few months.

8.3.5
MART System Comprehensive Update

MART and the MRPC are in the process of performing a comprehensive review of the entire Bus Route System and all associated data.  It is anticipated that this project will be ongoing for the next several months.

8.3.5
Regional Evacuation Routes

The MRPC is working on a Regional Evacuation Route project in conjunction with the Central Mass Evacuation Plan – Phase IB and as part of the MassDOT UPWP.  The goal of the project is to prepare community-based maps identifying evacuation routes and highlighting potential restraints, chokepoints, issues or concerns.  Data derived from this project will be used to assist in the Central Mass Evacuation Plan – Phase IB project.  This project will be ongoing for the next several months.

8.3.7
Wachusett Corridor Planning Study

The HUD Challenge Grant project has been completed.

The Open Space/Recreation element of the Wachusett Smart Growth Corridor Analysis project has been completed.  Additional mapping is anticipated for this project related to development potential analyses.  This project will be on going over the next few months.

8.3.8
Ayer DPW Infrastructure Data Collection

The MRPC is working with the Town of Ayer to collect infrastructure data using GPS.  Data collected will be Water Hydrants and Gate Valves, Wastewater Manholes and Cleanouts and Stormwater Catch Basins, Manholes, Culverts and Outfalls.  A MRMapper application including all data has been created for quality assurance and editing by the town.  

8.3.9
Route 117 Corridor Profile

The GIS Department is assisting the Transportation Department with a series of maps and data products for the Route 117 Corridor Profile.  This project will be ongoing for the next several weeks.

8.3.10
MRPC Regional Trail Inventory Update

The MRPC has finalized the formal trail inventory along with all community maps.  The next step is to create a region-wide brochure with the finalized trail data.  It is anticipated that this project will be complete by September 30th.

8.3.11
MART Fitchburg/Leominster Transit Development Plan (TDP) Update

The MRPC is currently working on the MART Fitchburg/Leominster TDP Update.  This project involves mapping and data analysis as it relates to a variety of demographic factors.  This project is approximately 90% complete.  It is expected to be completed by September 30th.

8.3.12
Clinton Open Space Update

The MRPC is currently working on mapping updates to the Clinton Open Space Plan.  Currently the Environmental Justice Populations, Zoning, Unique Features and Plant & Wildlife Habitat maps have been completed.  The remaining two maps will be completed in the next few weeks.

8.3.13
Leominster Open Space Update

The MRPC is currently working on mapping updates to the Leominster Open Space Plan.  Required Map 1- Regional Context, Required Map 2- Environmental Justice Populations, Required Map 4- Soils & Geologic Features, Required Map 5- Unique Features Map, Required Map 6- Water Resources Maps, Required Map 7- Open Space Inventory and Required Map 8- Action Plan Map. It is anticipated that this project will be complete by October 1st.

8.3.14
DLTA

The MRPC is currently working on mapping components related to several DLTA projects including Lunenburg Village District, Lancaster Village District, Athol/Orange Fire District Feasibility, Ashby Build-out and Shirley PDA/PPA.  Mapping projects related to DLTA will be ongoing over the next several months.

8.4
TRANSIT

8.4.1
Wachusett Commuter Rail Station and Layover Facility
The preconstruction work on the Wachusett Commuter Rail Station in Fitchburg and on the MBTA’s Commuter Rail Layover Facility at the Westminster Business Park has been completed. The construction phase has been awarded to S&R Construction Enterprises for $22.9 million. Construction has commenced on both the station and layover sites. HNTB consultant has completed the track and signal design to the 60% level which is the level to which the plans are turned over to Pan Am for construction. Pan Am is scheduled to have track work commenced by September, 2013. Substantial project completion is expected by December, 2014 with full completion in spring of 2015. Staff continues to work with the Law Offices of  Erb & Erb to acquired two additional properties in Fitchburg for the construction of the Wachusett Station and working with Attorney Mark Goldstein to prepare a temporary construction easement documents for the adjacent neighbors; also working with Pan Am Railways to transfer 5th Mass Turnpike property to MART. 

8.4.2
Parking Expansion at N. Leominster Station
Erection of steel at N. Leominster parking garage has been completed; the placement of all concrete deck slabs has been completed. Masonry work has begun and is approximately seventy percent complete on the Nashua Street façade and nearly complete for the elevator tower. Mr. Kahale continues to assist MART and provide technical assistance on this construction project three hundred-fifty (350) parking spaces; staff continues to attend the weekly construction progress and coordination meetings with consultant, engineers and contractor. The construction schedule has been revised by the general contractor for substantial completion to be achieved by November, 2013.

8.4.3
Ayer Parking Facility

MART & MRPC staff had several meetings with the Town Administrator and Economic Development Director of Ayer; and on July 31, 2013 MART had a meeting with Federal Transit Administration officials in Cambridge, MA. At the present time MART has to procure an access between Main Street and the current train station in Ayer through private property. FTA officials indicated that MART has to resolve this access issues as soon as possible before the rest of the project can move forward. MART is discussing this matter with Ayer officials for a procurement of an access path, without any easement or any other condition. Mr. Kahale continues to assist MART, FTA and thetTown of Ayer to move forward the construction of the proposed project of Ayer Commuter Rail Surface Parking Lot for 200 parking spaces at Ayer Rail Trail parking lot Location at Park Street; the State has awarded Ayer the MassWorks Infrastructure Program Grant in the Amount of $266,667 to be used as matching funds to be combined with town and MART funds to utilize the $3.2 million federal grant.      

8.4.4
Littleton Commuter Rail Station

Substantial completion of Littleton Commuter Rail Station has been completed; MBTA and Littleton had a ribbon cutting ceremony at the Station on foster street; Retired Congressman John Olver and MBTA General Manager Dr. Scott along with many local and state officials participated in the Ceremony. The event took place on Friday, June 21, 2013.

8.4.5
Fitchburg Commuter Rail Line Improvements
The project is currently funded at $169 million with in State and Federal Funds for the Small Starts Project and replacement of the Route 62 Bridge. In addition, MBTA allocated another $42 million in ARRA Stimulus and Executive Office of Housing and Economic Development (EOHED for the improvements to Littleton Station, as well as another $10 million for replacing CPF 43 in Lunenburg. Work on the project is continuing with the double tracking along the corridor getting underway this construction season and scheduled for completion in the summer of 2014. Major construction of Littleton Station was completed ahead of schedule. 

 8.5
 TRANSPORTATION

8.5.1
2013-2014 Draft State Transportation Improvement Program (STIP) Available for Review
The Massachusetts De partment of Transportation has announced the availability of the draft project listings for the proposed State Transportation Improvement Program for Federal Fiscal Years 2014 to 2017. These draft listings are a compilation of roadway, bridge, intermodal, and transit projects as developed by the Commonwealth’s ten Metropolitan Planning Organizations (MPOs) and the three non-MPOs. They are available for review at www.massdot.state.ma.us/planning/Main/StatewidePlans/StateTransportationImprovementProgram.aspx, and during regular business hours at Montachusett Regional Planning Commission, 1427R Water Street, Fitchburg and the Montachusett Regional Transit Authority, 1427R Water Street, Fitchburg. The comment period will begin on July 31, 2013 and end on August 30, 2013. Comments can be mailed to STIP Coordinator, MassDOT, Office of Transportation Planning, 10 Park Plaza Room 4150, Boston, MA 02116 by fax to 857.368.0639 or by e-mail to sheri.warrington@state.ma.us.  The STIP can also be accessed from a News item on the home page of the MRPC website at www.mrpc.org.
8.5.2
Webpage Update – Commuter Options for Fitchburg Commuter Rail Line Added to Site
Based upon comments and discussion by the Montachusett Joint Transportation Committee (MJTC), the MRPC has added a special page to the website that attempts to provide information for users of the Fitchburg Commuter Rail Line that may be impacted by the MBTA’s decision to stop service during the weekend.  The page provides links to MBTA service announcements, MassRIDES, and local taxi and limousine services.  The page can be reached via the MRPC home page through the image link shown below.

As a reminder, service on the Fitchburg Line will be suspended on the weekends until November of this year.  Additionally, service will be disrupted in 2014 and 2015 as the MBTA seeks to complete the following improvements: 

Construction of a second track between Acton and Ayer; 

A new Littleton Station with additional parking (opening in May 2013); 
A new South Acton Station; 

Upgraded signal system and track improvements to allow train speed to increase to 80 mph; 

Improvements to 7 bridges. 

8.5.3
Baystate Roads Webinar – Locally Administered Federal-Aid Projects: What’s In It For You?
The MRPC received notice of an upcoming Baystate Roads webinar entitled Locally Administered Federal-Aid Projects: What’s In It For You?  The webinar is planned for September 24, 2013 at the CMRPC Training Room in Worcester.  This webinar is presented by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and MassDOT and will include MassDOT’s Highway Administrator Frank DePaol.  The webinar will discuss available options for locals and state agencies that may lead to lower projects costs, shortened project development and delivery times, improved quality and performance of contracted services and meeting necessary Federal and state requirements.  A webinar handout is available with registration information.

8.5.4
Next MPO Meeting – September 11, 2013 at 1:00 PM 
V. Koivumaki indicated that he would be unavailable to attend the September MPO meeting.  J. Meehan indicated that he would attend the meeting on behalf of the MRPC.
Next MJTC Meeting – September 18, 2013 at 7:00 PM

10. ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business, V. Koivumaki adjourned the meeting at 8:22 p.m.

EXHIBITS AND DOCUMENTS DISTRIBUTED AT MEETING

· July 30, 2013 MRPC Minutes

· August 27, 2013 MRPC Handout

· August MRPC Cash Schedule
· MRPC Website Presentation/MindMapper Demonstration Handout

	NAME
	MUNICIPALITY
	DELEGATION
	APPOINTMENT DATE
	PRESENT
	ABSENT

	R. Hoyt
	Ashburnham
	Member
	7.2011
	X
	

	G. Fagan
	Ashburnham
	Alternate
	7.2012
	
	X

	A. Pease
	Ashby
	Member
	7.2001
	X
	

	W. Stacy
	Ashby
	Alternate
	7.2005
	
	X

	J. Meehan
	Athol
	Member
	7.2005
	X
	

	
	Athol
	Alternate
	
	
	

	P. Johnston
	Ayer
	Member
	12.2011
	
	X

	
	Ayer
	Alternate
	
	
	

	P. Duffy
	Clinton
	Member
	12.2011
	X
	

	
	Clinton
	Alternate
	
	
	

	P. Lowitt
	Devens
	Non-Voting
	7.2001
	
	X

	P. Caron
	Fitchburg
	Member
	7.2002
	
	X

	
	Fitchburg
	Alternate
	
	
	

	A. Gross
	Gardner
	Member
	2.2005
	
	X

	R. Grubb
	Gardner
	Alternate
	7.1980
	
	X

	D. Manugian
	Groton
	Member
	7.2009
	
	X

	A. Eliot
	Groton
	Alternate
	7.2008
	
	X

	J. Hutchinson
	Harvard
	Member
	7.2012
	X
	

	T. Clark
	Harvard
	Alternate
	7.2011
	
	X

	P. Carmosino
	Hubbardston
	Member
	7.2011
	
	X

	
	Hubbardston
	Alternate
	
	
	

	V. Koivumaki
	Lancaster
	Member
	7.2000
	X
	

	E. Christoph
	Lancaster
	Alternate
	7.1992
	
	X

	
	Leominster
	Member
	
	
	

	
	Leominster
	Alternate
	
	
	

	J. Bilotta
	Lunenburg
	Member
	2.2010
	X
	

	R. Bowen
	Lunenburg
	Alternate
	7.2003
	
	X

	R. Rocheleau
	Petersham
	Member
	7.2011
	
	X

	E. Anderson
	Petersham
	Alternate
	7.2004
	
	X

	J. Telepciak
	Phillipston
	Member
	10.2010
	X
	

	
	Phillipston
	Alternate
	
	
	

	V. Andreliunas
	Royalston
	Member
	2.1991
	X
	

	J. Hardie
	Royalston
	Alternate
	7.2007
	
	X

	J. Greeno
	Shirley
	Member
	7.2011
	
	X

	
	Shirley
	Alternate
	
	
	

	M. Radzicki
	Sterling
	Member
	7.2011
	X
	

	B. Pattachiola
	Sterling
	Alternate
	9.2012
	
	X

	C. Carroll
	Templeton
	Member
	7.2011
	
	X

	
	Templeton
	Alternate
	
	
	

	C. Jones
	Townsend
	Member
	2.2011
	
	X

	L. Shifrin
	Townsend
	Alternate
	12.2010
	
	X

	M. Fortin
	Westminster
	Member
	7.2011
	
	X

	
	Westminster
	Alternate
	
	
	

	G. Corbosiero
	Winchendon
	Member
	7.2011
	X
	

	J. Kreidler
	Winchendon
	Alternate
	7.2010
	
	X


STAFF PRESENT: George Snow, George Kahale, Jason Stanton, Brad Harris, Bobbi Jo Johnson, Linda Parmenter, Kevin Flynn, 
GUESTS: Mark Goldstein, MRPC Legal Counsel
August 27, 2013 – MRPC MEETING ATTENDANCE
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